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Minutes of the Meeting of the Forum held on Monday 10th March 2008 between 2.30 and 5.30

at RIBA at 77 (not 66) Portland Place for the afternoon of Tuesday 10th June 2008 between 2.30 and 5.30pm. Our host was Miranda Houston. 
Attendance: 

Brian Waters: Chairman

Alastair Gaskin: Reagh Consulting, Honorary Treasurer

Alex Ferris: LASE (Now Landscape Institute London)

Andrew Martin: Andrew Martin Associates

Brian Salmon: The Berkeley Group PLC

Brian Whiteley: RTPI and L. B. Waltham Forest

David Eversden: London Forum

David Lewis: London Forum

Duncan Bowie : London Metropolitan University

Esther Kurland: Urban Design London

Giles Dolphin: GLA

Graham Saunders: English Heritage

Jack Hayes: Environment Agency

Lee Mallett: Regeneration and Communication

Michael Bach: London Forum

Michael Coupe: London Society and Coupe Planning

Neil Wilson: RIBA London LUPG

Ron Heath: RIBA Urbanism and Planning Group

Stephen Gleave: Taylor Young – Planning + Architecture

Tim Wacher: RICS

Tom Ball: London Forum

Drummond Robson: Honorary Secretary and Robson Planning




with apologies for long delay in providing minutes.

1. Introductions and Apologies.

The following sent apologies The invited speakers, Andrew Rogers: Association of Consultant Architects, Bob Dolata: L.B.Hackney, James Stevens HBF, Jonathan Seager BPF., Kay Powell, National Planning and Development Forum, Pat Thomas, Planning Lawyer, Riette Oosterhuizen, HTA. 
2. Discussion Topic 1 London plan policies and their effects under Mayor Boris Johnson. 

David Eversden and Michael Bach provided a very useful summary of priorities, concerns and intentions both before and after being elected. These were attached to the agenda in their incomplete and evolving form. (They have also written for the July edition of PiL – published after the meeting).

The Chairman aired the proposition that the London Plan may benefit from a rethink and this was the opportunity to speculate on what changes may follow from the new “BoJo” approach. This was undoubtedly a very busy time requiring restructuring and so it is still too early to perceive definite directions. Sir Simon Milton has been appointed Mayor’s Senior Planning Adviser and Andrew Barry Purssell has been appointed to replace Debbie McMullen in guiding the London Plan.  

Duncan Bowie was invited to put forward the insider and academic’s view of housing. He said that the London wide 50% target would be scrapped, giving wider discretion to individual Boroughs. However it was to be replaced by a target of 50,000 between 2008 and 2011 which would be  more difficult to achieve, (bearing in mind that 50% of nothing is nothing!). This said 50% will remain the statutory guidance for the time being. However there is precedent from his predecessor for a mayor to be selective in the way the policy is applied. The current 70:30 split between social rented and intermediate housing is proposed to be 60:40.

On the views framework the new mayor will expect less from policy and more from developers allowing a wider range of redesign opportunities, notably for tower blocks. He is more sceptical of the tall buildings policy and more keen on family housing. The mix of dwelling was poor previously and may now be expected to be improved, using the new density matrix. 

Strategic housing and planning will be more at the discretion of the Boroughs.

Duncan concluded that the high density policy of the previous administration was poor implementation of a good policy. 

Tom Ball said he thought the 50,000 target to be “challenging”, especially in view of current market conditions. Feedback in 15-18 months time may prove more revealing.

Brian Salmon decried the way in which housing need was interpreted so simplistically. He said that the provision of a smaller unit released a larger one on to the open market. Units may be released though they may not necessarily be affordable ones. Duncan Bowie said there was very little evidence of tracking what the net additions to stock resulted in in terms of occupation, especially in that it is not possible to control transfers following right to buy. Brian Waters said that this was nevertheless happening such that that there remains a terrible shortage of small units.

Duncan Bowie said that the 2004 housing requirements study showed, based on an analysis of all sectors, that there is some rationalisation of the existing housing stock and also some overcrowding. One may have to accept a mismatch between supply and use.

Brian Waters questioned the location of retirement village developments, asking where are the children? Are they near enough to visit or not? 

Lee Mallett asked whether affordable housing policies were still affordable? Is it still possible to deliver what is required given that the statistics show delivery was 34% gross and 31% net of the target under the previous buoyant market, so that now the target is less and less real. There appears no understanding of this by central government. 

Michael Bach suggested that there should be a mark down in price based on the amount of affordable housing and that the land value is the element that should “take the hit”. 

Giles Dolphin said he was speaking on his own behalf, rather than for GLA. He explained that Ian Clements, formerly the Leader at Bexley from which he has resigned, was now handling planning decisions. Sir Simon Milton is still at Westminster and Head of LGA.

On the question of affordable housing GD considered policy 3.A.9. should still be applied   

[...the Mayor's strategic target for affordable housing provision that 50 per cent of provision should be affordable and, within that, the Londonwide objective of 70 per cent social housing and 30 per cent intermediate provision, and the promotion of mixed and balanced communities]. 

This should take account of commercial viability. He said that land value is an output of the toolkit and to assist in commercial conflicts, notably in the West End, Valuation Agency office advice could be used. Regarding strategic objectives for housing GD thought it would be best to increase total numbers of new dwellings and hence the proportion of affordable rather than seek a simple numerical target. There are sometimes policy problems in mixed use schemes but otherwise the present policy works well. 

On Thames Gateway GD thought this was not a mixed balanced community and that the strategy would be greatly improved by making the area an alternative location for the middle classes.

High rise building policy too would be improved by providing more family accommodation in tall buildings.

A criticism of simply responding to market demand is that it creates bigger units for under-occupation. Conversion of oversize retirement properties into flats would help. It would also enable a trickle down effect on other market sectors. 

Any review of the London Plan is likely to take 3 years to do and so the present policies will be applied until then. 

Brian Waters asked when any review is likely to be unveiled. There was some speculation ranging from 2-3 years. [In fact  “Planning for a Better London” emerged from Andrew Barry Purssell’s office of the GLA  in July 2008 – a benefit of delayed minutes?! DR] http://www.london.gov.uk/mayor/planning/docs/plan-better-london.pdf
It is likely that there will be a Crossrail tariff levied on planning schemes. 

Michael Bach suggested that it would be likely that the present plan will be reinterpreted in the way it is operated. Tall buildings may no longer be permitted for example and higher densities not promoted. This implies more application by Boroughs of quasi legal powers. 

High quality should however be important and should be there as a policy. Parker Morris standards would be better with its minimum ceiling heights and minimum storage requirements. Simon Milton has said he favours the need to raise housing densities to Inner London levels and that 2 storey semi detached houses won’t do. 

Higher density housing should continue to be linked to high PTAL accessibility to encourage choice in where people want to live. 

Tim Wacher said that people work on planning permissions. Without them nothing gets built and people will continue to live where they do now. Section 106 complexities are slowing down the grant of permissions which will lead to a crunch in 1-2 years time.  

Turning to transport strategy it was said that this was never linked to the London Plan and that this is likely to continue to be the case. It appears the mayor wishes to abandon Greenwich Waterfront guided bus and tram type solutions in favour simply of buses. 

Stephen Gleave said that London should be expected to take a lead in planning but this seems to have migrated to Manchester. He was increasingly fed up with promise Nirvana which he seeks in London but cannot find. 

GD countered by suggesting great strides had been made in placemaking.

Mike Coupe said that many of the highest densities were in the historic areas which were also many of the most civilised parts of the Capital. He thought that questions of character should apply to all London, not just Conservation Areas. There also needed to be a better balance of dwellings to garden space.

Drummond Robson took up this theme in relation to suburban site capacity. The most sustainable solution is no building at all, but that is impracticable and so the balance between buildings and land becomes very important. The characteristics of the suburbs are quite different from those of Inner and Central London.Here families are interested in bringing up their children with natural play space at ground level. The elderly want to continue their lives at an appropriate pace they can cope with. Services are locally focussed. There are quite different linkages between functions compared with denser urban patterns. Transport complexities add to the mix with orbital moving crossing and conflicting with radial, and poorer public transport resulting in inevitably higher car dependency (on narrower and more tortuous streets and roads) and greater travel distances. Ambitions for buses are unrealistic given infrastructure constraints. There is a different social mix. Suburbs are in many ways more complex interactive organisms than the denser areas of central London with day to day living, social life, services and recreation dominating over more concentrated workplace demands. The suburbs provide 2/3 of the area and 1/3 of the London population.   Inner and Outer London often show a two London polarity between left and right politically, rich and poor, young and old and so on. The proposed Forum involving more than simply local authority groupings would provide richer solutions than have been put forward hitherto. 

Esther Kurland said that Planning is not Rocket Science, but in fact is a lot harder. Understanding implications needs more consideration. The suburbs would benefit from incremental change rather than wholesale policy edicts. How to prevent all gardens becoming car parks for example. 

Other comments included adopting a compact city approach to make more from changes to densify existing housing stock rather than new building. 

In the suburbs there appears to be a mismatch between reality and some of the excessively sophisticated planning policies. This is less a role for the mayor than for discussion fora, (such as LPDF?). Greater flexibility is required and more laissez faire. 

Returning to the Housing Capacity Study Duncan Bowie said that there were some 4,500 sites and that the London Plan was not over prescriptive in how they should be developed, other than seeking to densify. The problem is how to persuade the Boroughs to agree.

Another contributor said that people are not units. There seems a complete failure of social infrastructure planning. There is no planning of health or education forming part of regional policy. 

David Eversden considered new sub regional frameworks to be a waste of time. 

Stephen Gleave said that implementation appears to have been “privatised out” and is now driven by developers a powerful lobby. He advocated a combined formula of placemaking and social infrastructure.

Brian Waters asked if Eco-towns could provide a holistically good approach, for example in outer cities where there is demand for them. 

Brian Whiteley took this as his cue to introduce Local Strategic Partnerships. Critical to the success of these is PPS 12 Local Spatial Planning issued on 4th June with local area agreements which are thematic rather than comprehensive.  He promised to follow up his contribution with some email notes which follow:

Following the meeting, details are given below of a seminar coming up on the latest PPS12 which might be of interest to LPDF members - and might help focus how we want to tackle the Community Strategy / LDF interface at September's LPDF meeting – details please also note below.

Three speakers I have heard recently on this are :

Janice Morphet - currently Visiting Professor of Planning, Bartlett School of Planning at University College London, Wates House, 22 Gordon Street, London WC1H 0QB (Tel: 020 7679 5596)

Web:  <http://www.bartlett.ucl.ac.uk/planning/>

http://www.bartlett.ucl.ac.uk/planning/ .

plus

Lynda Addison, OBE of Addison & Associates, 611 Balmoral House, West End Quay, 2 Praed Street, London W2 1JL

(Tel: 020 7087 4123)

plus

Marilyn Taylor, Professor of Urban Governance and Regeneration, Planning and Architecture, University of the West of England (Tel: 0117 32 83998) 

Would suggest Lynda Addison might be the best of the group for what we are likely to need.

Once we have a clearer idea on how we want to take this forward at September's meeting, I can approach colleagues here who have worked on our Sustainable Community Strategy and draft Local Area Agreement to see if they would be willing to come and give a brief presentation on what was / is involved in each - to give an idea of how the system works on the ground and feeds into the LDF process.

NB.

Our Sustainable Community Strategy can be viewed at:

http://www.walthamforest.gov.uk/waltham_forest_sustainable_community_strategy_2008.pdf
The report to our cabinet on 20th May recommending submission of the LAA to the Secretary of State can be viewed at:

http://www1.walthamforest.gov.uk/moderngov/Published/C00000287/M00001695/AI00009535/$5MAYFINALFINALLAAreportv3.docA.ps.pdf
The draft itself was Appendix A to that report: 

http://www1.walthamforest.gov.uk/moderngov/Published/C00000287/M00001695/AI00009535/$520080520LAACABINETREPORT2APPENDIXA.xlsA.ps.pdf
with two other appendices detailing the indicators to be used:

http://www1.walthamforest.gov.uk/moderngov/Published/C00000287/M00001695/AI00009535/$520080520LAACABINETREPORT2APPENDIXB1.xlsA.ps.pdf
and

http://www1.walthamforest.gov.uk/moderngov/Published/C00000287/M00001695/AI00009535/$520080520LAACABINETREPORT2APPENDIXB2.docA.ps.pdf
Roger Chapman spoke of a new Sub National Review involving a new community strategy at the same time as the LDF. Topics include walkable communities, quality of life, densities, shopping, polyclinics all of which need to get the government to express these issues in spatial terms.  

3. Minutes of Meeting held on 10th  March 2008 at GLA and matters arising.

These were agreed with no matters arising. 

4. Treasurer’s report.
The Treasurer said that he was shortly to issue subscription renewals which would now be set with a slight increase at £99. The funds were otherwise adequate. 

5. Next Meeting.
The next meeting is scheduled for 2.30pm Tuesday September 11th at Environment Agency, City of Westminster Archives Centre, 10 St Ann's Street, London, SW1P 2DE The centre is just 2 roads over from offices in Millbank. Our host is Lauren.

Discussion Topics: Transport and London Plan policies; how to tackle the Community Strategy / LDF interface (Prof. Janice Morphet, Brian Whiteley and others); The DCLG review of planning applications (Mike Kierley & Brian Waters).

6.  Review of standing items.
None. 

7.  AOB
Designing for Terror at the ALA on 3rd September.

DR/dbm 9.8.08 
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